
From: UNC RFA rfa@unc.edu
Subject: We have new officers

Date: May 11, 2022 at 5:59 AM
To: bcloud45@gmail.com

In this issue:
Provost’s remarks
Emeritus/a status clarified
Volunteer opportunities

RFA Newsletter
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Vol. 15, No. 2, May 2022

Election results for 2022-2023
 Robert “Bob” Lauterborn, Knight Professor Emeritus of
Journalism and Mass Media, will serve a one-year term as
president-elect, leading to one year each as
president and past president. Bob is an
award-winning teacher and influential figure
globally in the study of marketing and
advertising. His best-selling Integrated
Marketing Communication and The New
Marketing Paradigm have been translated
into many languages and have won him
invitations to teach and to lecture on every
continent except Antarctica. A participant in
the activities of the RFA since his retirement,
Bob brings not only his professional creativity and experience
but also his warmth and openness to the office of president-
elect. 
Re-elected for a second term are Treasurer James Allen (School
of Public Health) and two members at large of the Executive
Committee, Ned Brooks (Health Policy and Management) and
Joanne Gard Marshall (Information and Library Science).

Save the dates
for RFA’s 2022-2023
luncheon meetings at the
Friday Center, Thurs-
days, noon to 2 p.m.
           

September 15
November 10
February 16
April 20

You can audit
classes for $20
Retired faculty may audit
classes for a cost of about
$20. They won't be
graded on assignments,
but they can absorb the
knowledge and
participate in the life of
the university.
This information came
from Chris Clemens in
response to an inquiry at
our April 14 meeting.

Pete Andrews takes the reins
Richard “Pete” Andrews is the RFA’s president for 2022-2023,
after two years as its president-elect and several years on its
executive committee. Pete is Professor Emeritus of Public
Policy, and of Environmental Sciences & Engineering in the
School of Public Health. He earned his master’s and Ph.D.
degrees in UNC’s department of city and regional planning,
then joined the UNC faculty in 1981. He was the first recipient
of the Thomas Willis Lambeth Distinguished Professorship in
Public Policy, and also served as director of the Institute for
Environmental Studies (1981-1991), chair of the faculty (1997-
2000) and chair of the department of public policy (2006-
2011). Among other publications, he is the author of Managing
the Environment, Managing Ourselves: A History of American
Environmental Policy (Yale University Press, 3rd ed. 2020). He
retired in 2015.

Who's happier? Outgoing President Donna Falvo or incoming President Pete Andrews?

From the incoming president . . .
It is both an honor and a humbling experience to take on the
presidency of the RFA following Donna Falvo. Donna came to
the presidency early and abruptly, on the death of President Pat
Pukkila partway through her term. Donna thus came into the
job not only without the full learning period of the president-
elect, but also without the normal transitional help and
mentorship of the past president: She had to reinvent it as she
went along. She also served longer than either past or future
presidents, since we have now changed the bylaws to shorten
the term, and she has led and maintained the RFA through a
period of profound disruption, as COVID has deprived us of our
vital face-to-face interactions and community. I offer her deep
thanks on behalf of us all for her dedicated and effective service
and her multiple accomplishments as president.
For my own part, I hope we can use this coming year to reaffirm
our sense of community among the retired faculty, to reinstitute
and revitalize our quarterly meetings in person, to welcome
additional members into the RFA and empower their active
participation, and to help the RFA and its members become
more active participants in the life of the university community.
I welcome your suggestions and initiatives!      —Pete Andrews

. . . From the outgoing president
As my term of office comes to an end, I reflect on what an honor
and privilege it has been to serve as RFA president and what a
joy it has been to work with such a committed and dedicated
executive committee.
 Although the pandemic has made our work more challenging,
it has also been a rewarding time with opportunities for growth
and accomplishments. RFA has continued to promote and
advocate for the interest and welfare of retired faculty as well as
for University faculty as a whole, as exemplified by the
publication of the Faculty Retirement Planning Guide, the
passage of Resolution 2022-2 clarifying and establishing the
right of all voting faculty who retire in good standing to be
granted emeritus status, and the establishment of the RFA
Support Fund.
We also continue to encourage engagement and contact among
our RFA members and the University, whether through
volunteer activities such as the Intergenerational Philosophy
program, Digital and Lifelong Learning Enrichment classes, or
open discussion with University administration, such as at our
April 14 General Membership meeting with Executive Vice
Chancellor and Provost Chris Clemens. Having greater
involvement by our members can only make us stronger. Under
the leadership of incoming President Pete Andrews, we will
continue to become stronger and continue to move forward. We
have phenomenal opportunities for growth. We can and do
make a difference!                                                      —Donna Falvo

Ave atque vale: Thanks to Bill Cloud,
and welcome to our new newsletter editor
and website manager
This spring Bill Cloud steps down as the RFA’s newsletter
editor and website manager after 10 years of service in that role.
These tasks are among our most important as an organization:
They are our essential means of communication both among
ourselves and to other potential members,
and with the larger world. They also require
more labor than nearly any other role in the
organization. Bill has provided us a well-
designed and readable newsletter and
website, and an enduring record of the RFA’s
events and activities over this period. We all
owe him a debt of gratitude, and we offer him
our heartfelt thanks.
We also welcome Chris Belcher, shown at
right, as Bill’s successor. Chris has seven
years’ experience as an administrative and editorial assistant to
Professor Jim Peacock, who has generously provided support
for Chris’ work for us. Chris also is a business administrator
with 33 years’ experience owning and managing a print and
copy production business. Welcome, Chris!

Provost Clemens wants a new title
— at least informally
Our spring meeting speaker was Executive Vice Chancellor and
Provost Christopher Clemens, who changed his schedule to fill
in for Amy Locklear Hertel, who was unable to attend.
Clemens told us he wanted to be known on campus not by his
formal title, but instead as provost and chief academic officer,
as chief advocate for the University’s faculty. He expects to
name a new vice provost for faculty advancement and success,
and particularly to promote faculty nominations to national
academies and other honors, following the example of the
biology department, where this year three of its faculty were

awarded such honors.
Another key initiative is a
proposed School of Data
Science and Society,
operating with faculty of
other campus units, that
will offer an online M.S.
degree, followed by an
undergraduate program and
ultimately a doctoral
program.
Clemens suggested that
providing new resources to
UNC and its faculty is the
best economic investment
North Carolina can make. In
addition to all the students
taught on our campus with

the State’s $700 million annual appropriation, North Carolina
was rewarded last year by our faculty’s garnering $1.3 billion in
external research funding. During the recent epidemic, faculty
in UNC’s schools of Public Health and Medicine also led
national efforts in developing new medications for fighting
Covid-19. These UNC faculty success stories, however, are not
told or covered as well as they deserve. He is actively inviting
faculty members’ success stories, since being armed with such
stories is always helpful when advocating for UNC.
In response to a question, Clemens said that his biggest concern
for the campus was about cultural issues. Disagreements about
data and measurement are far easier to solve, but those about
cultural diversity and divisiveness are much more difficult. The
College of Arts and Sciences, for instance, struggles more than
most other campus units with the premise of inclusion: He is
proud of the college for facing these issues, but it necessarily
generates tension. Learning how to resolve such issues requires
real skill and an acceptance of the possibility of hurt but not
harm. “It always hurts to contest and compete, in athletics or
otherwise, but this should not cause lasting harm to the
participants,” Clemens said.
Professor Catherine Marshall asked how Clemens works to
justify state investments in disciplines that do not necessarily
generate direct economic benefits, such as art and music.
Clemens replied that legislators with whom he has spoken
rarely mention concerns about this. He noted that his own field
of observational astronomy is similar to the arts in that it
generates new understanding of the universe for its own sake
rather than practical applications.
Finally, incoming RFA President Pete Andrews asked Clemens
what roles he sees for RFA members. Clemens replied:
Advocate for UNC in your communities, stay engaged in the life
of the university, stay available as a resource, mentor younger
faculty, volunteer to assist in campus activities such as awards
committees, and send him your “stories.” Legislators and the
public do not just want data; they want stories that they can
understand and relate to.
 
A reflection on the Clemens’ remarks
At our long-awaited in-person RFA meeting on April 14, newly
minted UNC Provost Chris Clemens delivered a virtual star turn
presentation on his vision for our beloved university, which
seems only appropriate for someone with his roots in
astronomy!
When asked a perceptive question about what his major
concerns might be in his new job, he highlighted the issue of
culture. Polarization makes finding common ground difficult,
and a lack of trust complicates the healing process. “We have a
lot of work to do,” he conceded.
One line he drew particularly resonated with me: the difference
between hurt and harm. The search for truth is never painless,
he said. It will hurt, but it must not do permanent harm.
Athletes push through pain to reach a greater goal, he suggested
as an illustration, and so must all of us.
I was reminded of a clipping from an academic journal that I
posted on my office wall when I first joined the faculty more
than 35 years ago as a reminder of a philosophy to which I
would never subscribe. A department chair at a peer university
declared in a letter that she would “refuse to teach anything
that is objectionable to anyone.” I think she might just as well
have said that she would refuse to teach.
It may be that the current generation of students has been
protected even more assiduously than hers from exposure to
ideas that might disturb their peace and cause them to
reconsider strongly held opinions – in other words, from an
education.
Much healing in medicine is accompanied by pain. What I
might infer from Provost Clemens’ remarks is that the
prescription for healing of the culture in our beloved university
might require equally strong medicine, and bravery among the
healers who administer it.                      —Bob Lauterborn

Faculty Council approves
emeritus/a status clarification
In response to an initiative by the Retired Faculty Association,
the Faculty Council on April 8 unanimously approved
resolution 2022-2, clarifying that all retired faculty members
should be presumed eligible to have emeritus/a status at the
time of their retirement, and that this status can only be
withheld based on a written explanation that can be appealed to
the provost.
Professors Lynne Vernon-Feagans and George Lensing, voting
members representing the Retired Faculty Association,
introduced the resolution, which evolved from reported cases
where retiring faculty were forbidden to use the titles
“emeritus/emerita” with no explanation from their
department/school provided and no opportunity to appeal. All
retiring faculty should now “be presumed to be eligible to have
emeritus status” at the time of their retirement. Where such
titles are withheld, a written explanation must be given to the
applicant by the appropriate dean or department chair. Such
disqualifications may include an investigation still pending
regarding violations of university policies, or a disciplinary or
discharge proceeding being reviewed at the time of retirement.
However, the applicant who has learned in writing of a
disqualification may now appeal the decision.
A second part of the resolution encourages amenities, based
upon “the extent to which financial, space, personnel, and other
functional constraints may permit,” to include the use of official
space or laboratory facilities within the academic unit of the
retiree, the listing of retirees’ names in faculty directories, and
the opportunity to store appropriate academic work and other
materials on the school or department’s website. Without
further discussion, the resolution passed unanimously.  
 

In other action . . .
Mimi Chapman, chair of the faculty, introduced the In
Memoriam recognition of deceased members of faculty we have
lost in the past year.
Chancellor Kevin Guskiewicz noted that, in the recent U.S.
News & World Report-ranking of “best graduate schools,” 19
Carolina graduate programs were placed in the top 10 in their
categories. He especially noted the rise in ranking for the
School of Law, now ranked eighth among public law schools. It
has risen 22 places since 2019, placing it in the top 25 law
schools for the second consecutive year.
Extensive discussion arose regarding the authority whereby
access to faculty email and other electronic information is
gained with or without the knowledge of the faculty involved
and how authorization for such access is determined. The
controversy arose over requests to have access to the Hussman
School of Media and Journalism files in the handling of the
Nicole Hannah-Jones proposed hiring earlier this year. The
provost is investigating ways to establish policy to “further
secure” the information that is stored for gifts-agreements and
donor information in something known as the DAVIE system.
Guskiewicz asked Provost Clemens and the Office of University
Counsel to examine the policy for privacy of electronic
information and to engage Faculty Council and other faculty
governance committees in the discussion.
Professor Misha Becker, chair of the Committee on the Status of
Women, introduced a resolution calling for an annual salary
equity report of faculty compensation that “disaggregates and
compares” salaries by gender, race, ethnicity, rank and years at
UNC-CH. The resolution passed unanimously.
                                                                     —George Lensing

RFA participates in Give UNC Day
This year for the first time the Retired Faculty Association
participated in Give UNC Day, a one-day initiative by the
University Development Office to encourage gifts to UNC
programs chosen by the donor. The results of this first initiative
were modest, but hopefully will increase as the RFA becomes
more widely familiar to those who might support its mission.
The RFA is grateful for the in-kind support it receives from the
university through the Friday Conference Center, but it
otherwise receives no direct support from the university: It
depends on members’ annual dues and other donations to
support and advance its role. Please consider a gift to the
Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341. Checks
should be sent to the UNC-Chapel Hill Development Office, PO
Box 309, Chapel Hill, NC 27514-0309; or donate online at
https://give.unc.edu/donate?p=main&f=071341.

Subjects needed
The department of exercise
and sports science is looking
for adults aged 65-74 years to
be part of a research study to
gain information on a new
simple assessment of the risk
of falls. To qualify,
participants should:
* Exercise no more than 4
hours per week.
* Be free of neuromuscular,
metabolic or cardiovascular
disease.
* Be free of recent injury or
major surgeries to the back or
lower limbs.
The testing will take place in
Fetzer Hall. Free parking
provided.
Contact Info:
(919) 843-2014
Evangeline Soucie,
esoucie@email.unc.edu
James Merritt
jrmerri@email.unc.edu

 

Volunteer and
Enrichment
Opportunities
The Ackland Art Museum,
UNC’s local art museum with
a global outlook, is seeking
RFA members to join the
Ackland and to become
docents for the museum.
Member events allow you to
meet new and longstanding
friends of the museum who
share your commitment to
arts in our community.  To
become an Ackland member,
visit:
https://ackland.org/support/
membership.
Docents participate in
specialized training that
equips them to lead lively and
interactive tours for K-12
school groups and
community groups. Training
sessions focus on both art
and effective teaching
strategies for our diverse
audiences.
To become a docent, contact
Jenny Marvel at
marvel@email.unc.edu. 
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